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August 9, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance seeking the King County Council’s approval of a lease renewal for 12,500 square feet of space for the King County Radio Communications Services (KC-RCS), located at 6452 South 144th Street in Tukwila.  The effective date of this lease renewal is October 1, 2006, for a five year term, with the option to renew for another five years.  This lease is being forwarded for council approval in accordance with the new requirements set forth in Ordinance 15328, adopted by the King County Council on November 21, 2005.  I urge your expeditious consideration of this legislation in order to meet the lease renewal date of October 1, 2006.   
Background

The KC-RCS is an enterprise organization within the Information and Telecommunication Services Division.  KC-RCS functions include:

· Purchase, installation, maintenance and repair of two-way radio communications equipment 
      (portable, mobile and control station radios); microwave communications equipment that  

      provides communications for all King County agencies (except transit); infrastructure 
      equipment for the Regional 800 Megahertz (MHz) Public Safety Communications System  

      (King County and Valley Communications sub-regions).

· Program and develop systems for the Regional 800 MHz System.

· Maintain and service five public safety communications centers (King County Sheriff, 
      Valley Communications, Enumclaw Police/Fire, Vashon Island Fire, South 
      Communications).

· Maintain and service three correctional facilities communications centers (King County 
      Corrections Facility, Regional Justice Center and Youth Service Center).

· Provide user training to customers.

· Act as the central point of contact for the Regional Communications Board when dealing 
      with primary vendors (Motorola and Harris Corporation).

· Maintain 19 remote radio repeater and microwave broadcast sites.

KC-RCS provides service throughout the region.  Approximately 52 percent of KC-RCS business is provided to internal King County customers and 48 percent is provided to external customers (school districts, hospitals, municipalities, outside law enforcement and fire agencies).  KC-RCS is responsible for approximately 6,600 individual radios that access the regional 800 MHZ System.  

The KC-RCS facility has been located at 6452 South 144th Street for the past five years.  This location is ideal for the KC-RCS because of its centralized location and operational advantages.  The KC-RCS services customers as far south as Enumclaw and north to Snohomish.  The location also has easy access to King County Metro Transit, Community Transit and Sound Transit transportation.  The Tukwila facility allows for work to be performed in a large open building with drive-through doors on opposite sides of the building.  This facilitates easy movement of vehicles in and out of the bay/garage and storage and security for all vehicles.  Ample work area and specialized space is available for installations, bench repairs and testing, radio and equipment repair, administrative staff and operational space.

Space requirements include an installation bay, workbench, and computer workstation for each installer.  Most bench repairs and testing are conducted in a “screen room.”  A screen room is a modular room approximately 16’ x 30’, constructed from cooper screening that is designed to prevent ambient radio frequency (RF) from penetrating the work area and interfering with test equipment and the repair process.  Finally, space is required for staff serving as the technical experts for the Land Mobile Radio Systems and other electronic equipment, especially the 800 MHz trunk communications system and digital microwave.  These individuals develop radio software programs, templates and user defined talk group templates.  In addition, they are responsible for maintaining, servicing and providing repairs to five primary public safety communication centers and three secondary communication centers.  They maintain radio repeater sites and microwave communication links used by King County and other agencies supported by KC-RCS.  Operational space needs includes storage lockers, a LAN/Telephone room, a radio equipment room, a parts room, secure storage, a lunch/break room, a safety station, an open storage area and secure parking for up to six standard size vehicles and larger vehicles (ambulances, mobile command trailer, Special Operations armor plated vehicle, fire trucks and marine units).


The term of the proposed lease is for five years, with an option to renew for another five years.  The base rental rate will be $5,750 per month for years one and two; $5,865 per month for years three and four; and $5,980 per month for year five.  The October 1, 2006 rate represents a two percent increase over the current lease rate, which is a very favorable lease in this current competitive rental market.  This lease renewal was anticipated during the 2006 budget process and sufficient funds are budgeted for this payment.
Lease costs were included and approved in the 2006 Budget for the KC-RCS.  This lease agreement represents no change in the approved staffing, work program, budget, or physical location.  Ordinance 15328 requires council approval of lease extensions, even in these circumstances.  Currently there are five leases in addition to this lease that are subject to renewal and council approval in 2006.  Additionally, there is one new lease for which program and space funding has already been approved by the council that also requires council approval under Ordinance 15328.
I certify the funds are available.
If you should have any questions regarding this request, please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division,, at 206-296-0630, or David Martinez, Chief Information Officer, Office of Information Resource Management, at 206-296-0660.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director 

  Rebecha Cusack, Legislative Committee Director, BFM Committees 

     Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council



Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget
David Martinez, Chief Information Officer, Office of Information Resources 
    Management
Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Office, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

